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Members

are cordially invited to join the trustees - old and new,
with Helen Meade, Programme Coordinator,
for a discussion on

‘What We Do’ and ‘The Way Forward’
at 8pm following the
ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING RAILWAY LAND WILDLIFE TRUST
FRIDAY 12TH MAY 2017 at 7.30pm

drinks and light refreshments

Other Dates for your Diaries:
Sunday 23rd April: ‘What’s a Green Funeral?’ At 3pm a talk, plus tea and cake! Belinda Chapman on
the ecological aspects of funerals -

From the 7th May onward, the Linklater will be open to all, from 2-5pm, including festival based
activities.

Saturday 6th May = Dawn Chorus Walk 4.30am - Please book your place by emailing Thyone Outram
, LDC Community Ranger on: Thyone.Outram@lewes.gov.uk. The walk will conclude with a continental-
style breakfast at the Linklater. Donations towards RLWT funds appreciated.

Sunday 7th May First Sunday afternoon opening 2-5pm: Learn how to use willow and tissue to
make festival decorations

Sunday 14th May  ‘Bee Sunday’ 2-5pm: Talks and activities about bees and how to support them -
something for all ages!

Sunday 21st May  Sunday afternoon opening 2-5pm: Bird walk with Paul Harley, all ages welcome.
plus Steve Homewood’s photographic exhibition in the Mettyear Room

Sunday 28th May ‘Vert Woods - past, present and future’ Stewart Boyle’s illustrated talk about
establishing Laughton’s Community Benefit Woodland at 3pm

Sunday 4th Sunday afternoon opening 2-5pm: Making sock puppet lemurs with Wishworks 2-5pm, in
preparation for the summer festival. All welcome, £3 suggested donation to cover materials.

Sunday 11th Sunday afternoon opening 2-5pm: wild flower walk

Sunday 18th June RLWT Festival: ‘Balancing Act’

A family friendly festival celebrating the Railway Land, our partnership project in Madagascar and the
vibrant environmental movement in Lewes.

Weekend 24th / 25th June Lewes Poetry Weekend : for details see http://www.sdpf.org.uk




NOTICE of the Annual General Meeting
Railway Land Wildlife Trust
Linklater Pavilion - Friday 12th May 2017- 7.30pm

Apologies for Absence

Minutes of the meeting held on Friday 20th May 2016

Matters Arising

Annual Report and Accounts year ending 31 October 2016

Election of Members of the Management Committee.

Under our Articles of Association half the Members are required to retire each year and any

Members joining since the last AGM are also obliged to retire. All are able to offer them-
selves for re-election.

Retiring this year and offering themselves for re-election are Pat Rigg and Sam Smith. Jim
Hillage, Simon Cooper and Mark Sawtell who were appointed after the last AGM are stand-
ing for election by the membership.

Appointment of Independent Examiner

Any Other Business

Please bring this publication to the meeting as it includes the Minutes of the last AGM, the
Annual Report and Financial Statements for the year ending 31 October 2016

Membership: For information about our new membership scheme, a subscription form and
direct debit mandate - download the attachment or see back pages

Minutes of the Railway Land Wildlife Trust Ltd - Annual General Meeting
Held in the Linklater Pavilion. Friday 20th May 2016 at 7.30pm

Apologies: Dee O’Connell, Dan Fagan, Tom and Susan Crossett, Caroline Kenward, Jean Heywood, Sam
Smith, Martin Fox, Rosie Davies, Jean Gould, Richard Cave, Chris Burgess.

Review of previous AGM minutes

Matters arising: none

The minutes were accepted as an accurate record.

Annual Report

Pat Rigg explained the format of the report and the time period it covers. She drew attention to the number
and variety of events held and thanked John Parry and all those involved.

She pointed out that, whilst we are always looking to increase our contact with the public, this has actually
been very strong in the last year, for example through the Sunday afternoon openings.

The annual report was accepted

Accounts

Paul Biggs from Maxwell Gumbleton and Co had prepared the accounts using figures provided. The format
was as before. Pat Rigg invited questions and / or comments. It was noted that the rental income had de-
creased. PR explained that this was due to no longer renting out the small office in the building and that,
while Trustees are aware of the drop in income, they are not currently concerned about it.

The accounts were accepted.



Election of Management Committee

New Trustee:

Belinda Chapman was proposed by Jane Mclntosh and seconded by Peter Mettyear and was voted in.
Trustees retiring on rotation and standing for re-election:

Jenifer Barton and Martin Fox were proposed by Jan Osbourne and seconded by Carole Archer and were
voted in.

Appointment of Independent Examiners:

Pat Rigg recommended Maxwell Gumbleton remain as the Independent Examiners.

This was proposed by Jenifer Barton and seconded by Liz Penrose, and this was voted in.

AOB ; None, The meeting closed at 7.50pm Minutes taken by Helen Meade

THE RAILWAY LAND WILDLIFE TRUST LTD
Registered number 02313579 Charity Number: 800655

TRUSTEES’ ANNUAL REPORT For the year ended 31st October 2016

The trustees, who are also directors of the charity for the purposes of the Companies Act, submit their annual
report and the independently examined financial statements for the year ended 31st October 2016. The
trustees have adopted the provisions of the Statement of Recommended Practice (SORP) “Accounting and
Reporting by Charities” issued in 2005 in preparing the annual report and financial statements for the charity.

Directors and Trustees

The Directors of the charitable company (the Charity) are its Trustees for the purposes of charity law and
throughout this report are collectively referred to as Trustees.

The elected Trustees serving during the year and since the year end were as follows:-

Jenifer Barton Liz Penrose
Roger Beasley Patricia Rigg
Belinda Chapman Sam Smith
Martin Fox

Independent Examiners
Maxwell-Gumbleton and Co
1 West Street

Lewes

East Sussex BN7 2NZ

Registered Address

Linklater Pavilion
Railway Lane

Lewes

East Sussex BN7 2FG

Structure Governance and Management Governing Document
The Railway Land Wildlife Trust is a charitable company limited by guarantee under the Companies Act and
is governed by a memorandum and articles of association dated 19 April 2013.

Recruitment and appointment of Trustees

In accordance with the Articles of Association Trustees are elected by the Membership. Half of the Trustees
are required to retire annually by rotation and may offer themselves for re-election. Any Trustees co-opted
by the Trustee Board during the year are required to stand for re-election at the next Annual General Meeting
(AGM). When considering co-opting, the Trustee Board has regard to the requirements for any specialist
skills needed. 3



Organisation

The Railway Land Wildlife Trust is governed by a Trustee Board which is responsible for setting policies and

ensuring legality and good practice in accordance with the Articles of Association of the Trust, Companies
Act 2006 and Charities Act 2011.

Risk Management

The Trustees acknowledge their responsibility to manage risk and have a risk strategy in place which com-
prises

The maintenance of a risk register

An annual review of the risks the charity may face

The establishment of systems and procedures to mitigate against those risks identified in each review

The implementation of procedures designed to prevent any potential impact on the charity should those risks
materialise.

Objectives and Activities and Performance
The objects of the Trust are:-

To record, study, conserve, improve and create for the benefit of the public places of natural scientific inter-
est and in particular of arboricultural, botanical, entomological, geological, ornithological, archaeological and
zoological interest and to protect the flora and fauna of such places within the framework of sustainability;
To promote, organise, conduct and encourage study and research for the increase of knowledge in the natu-
ral sciences and sustainability and to publish the useful results of such study and research;

To advance the education of the public in:-

Sustainability in the natural sciences and in particular in arboriculture, botany, entomology, geology, ornithol-
ogy and zoology; and

the employment of the natural sustainable resources of land in craftwork;

To provide or assist in the provision of facilities for recreation or other leisure time occupation for the benefit
of the public at large.

Staffing

Helen Meade appointed Volunteer coordinator on a 3 day contract. Following the Director’s stepping down
in September 2016 this post was restructured and altered to Programme Coordinator , 4 days a week. The
delivery of sessions with learning disabled adults was delivered by freelance staff after the stepping down of
Dr John Parry in September 2016. The trustees place on record their grateful thanks to Dr Parry who was a

founder trustee and inspired and led the Trust in a voluntary capacity for 22 years before assuming the role
of Director of the Railway Land Project in 2010
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collaboration between both parties with a particular focus around the objectives of the Trust and around social
inclusion. 4



Priory School

Our work with Priory School continues to thrive. The Director and a trustee met the senior management team
every term until September 2016, since then meetings have been with Jenifer Barton, Helen Meade and rel-
evant freelance staff. Recent developments have been assisting a weekly ‘forest school’ and expanding our
work with feeder Primary schools.

Social Inclusion

The Trust’'s ground-breaking approach to adult social care through the Nature Corridors group of adults with
learning disabilities and their work related to the environment, was dealt a serious blow by the withdrawal
of all funding from May 2016. Despite this we were determined to complete our commitments to the group.
Trustees authorised the funding of a continuation of the work two days a week with Dr John Parry until Au-
gust. This enabled the group to hold a month long exhibition at Birling Gap called ‘C Change’ and an exhibi-
tion linked with their work at Sheffield Park commemorating Capability Brown. Trustees also approved the
subsequent funding of a one day a week project called Nature Rangers led by Paul Webster (until April 2017).

Railway Land Live!

Our major Heritage Lottery Fund award was in its second year with 13 primary schools taking part.

This education programme introduced a new generation of young learners to the reserve where they engaged
in ranae of planned activities designed to develop their awareness and understanding of the importance of

% © wetlands and the issues associated with climate change and sea level rise.
/\ Over 700 pupils from 26 East Sussex and Brighton & Hove schools partici-

@ heritage pated in the 2015 and 2016 on-site education programme. A programme that
lottery fund totalled over 260 hours of class and group based learning delivered by The
LOTTERY FUNDED Director, an Environmental Educator and RLWT volunteers. 93% of pupils

surveyed responded that they had undertaken follow-up activities after their
visit to the reserve that focused on the importance of wetlands habitats. For many this involved, designing a
new school pond or updating their present pond maintenance programme.
School staff surveyed spoke very highly of the educational pro-
gramme and how the days had highlighted how schools could
use their outdoor spaces to support learning all year round. Sev-
eral also commented on how well their pupils had used the digi-
tal equipment (microscope, sensors) to accurately record and
gather data and of their need to develop aspects of this work in
school.
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Financial Review
The Trust moves into 2016/17 in an uncertain climate. Sta
have worked hard at building up our financial resources by beginning to look at other in-
come streams, so we are in a reasonable position to withstand adverse financial conditions. We have re-
serves covering 6-9 months running costs, a fund for essential building maintenance, a ring-fenced legacy
donation and a reasonable level of unrestricted funds.

Trustees’ responsibilities in relation to the financial statements

The Trustees (who are also directors of The Railway Land Wildlife Trust for the purposes of company law)
submit the Trustees’ Report and the independently examined financial statements for the year ending 31st
October 2015 in accordance with the applicable law and United Kingdom Accounting Standards (United King-
dom Generally Accepted Accounting Practice).

Company law requires the trustees to prepare financial statements for each financial year, which give a true
and fair view of the state of affairs of the charitable company and of the incoming resources and application of
resources, including the income and expenditure, of the charitable company for the year. In preparing these
financial statements, the trustees are required to:

Select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;

Observe the methods and principles in the Charities SORP (2005);

Make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;

Statement whether applicable UK Accounting Standards have been followed, subject to any material depar-
tures disclosed and explained in the financial statements;

Prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to presume that the
charitable company will continue in operation.

The trustees are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that disclose with reasonable accu-
racy at any time the financial position of the charitable company and enable them to ensure that the financial
statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of
the charitable company and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and
other irregularities.

In so far as the trustees are aware:

there is no relevant accounting information of which the charitable company’s accountant is unaware; and
the trustees have taken all steps that they ought to have taken to make themselves aware of any relevant
accounting information and to establish that the accountant is aware of that information.

Funds held as Custodian Trustee on behalf of others — None

Independent Examiners

A resolution proposing that Maxwell-Gumbleton & Co be re-appointed Independent Examiners of the charity
will be put to the Annual General Meeting.

This report was approved by the Trustee Board on 11th April 2017

Jim Hillage Acting Chairman Patricia Rigg Trustee
6





















Signs of Spring!

Over 60 children signed in for the ‘Signs
of Spring’ activities put on by the RLWT at
10am on Wednesday 5th April. This was
the first ‘holiday activities session’ we have
offered and frankly we wondered what the

take up would be like.

We needn’t have worried! ..... as the doors
opened our visitors poured in, and made
straight for the tables laden with masks for
painting, clay for modelling birds (and the
odd Easter rabbit), bean and sun
flower seeds to be

planted

and new.

in home made paper pots, lard and seeds to make
into bird feeders, and an Easter card workshop. Two
bird walks and three pond dipping excursions were
also on offer.

Mums, dads, grandparents and carers joined in,

and two and half hours later everyone streamed

away, carrying their trophies. Such a success,

we feel ready to make this a regular event in

each termly holiday. The session was organ-

ised by Mary Benjamin, a stalwart volunteer

of Sunday afternoon openings, Helen Meade,

and supported by an army of volunteers, both old hands
Pat Rigg

From the Top : the Easter
Card workshop  with Jan
Pepler: left Thyone Outram,
Community Ranger and me
making clay birds: below from
left, Linda Wintle, mixing lard
and seeds for bird feeders:
Mary Benjamin and the pond
dippers: and Jan Osborne
with mask makers.

© Helen White
& Mary Benjamin
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Update on our work with schools & learning disabled adults.

The Spring has seen two excellent areas of work with schools move forward. Firstly, project 468
has been launched with the Lewes primary schools, 6 of whom have signed up. This is a very
exciting development both for the RLWT and the schools involved. The project is the brainchild of
John Parry and will see school pupils visiting the Railway Land and Linklater Pavilion in years 4, 6
and 8 — twice while they are at primary school, and again when they progress to secondary, should
they go to Priory. The year 4 visits will be in spring, year 6 in summer and year 8 in autumn. Not only
will the children have the opportunity to progress their learning and their relationship with the reserve
through the repeat visits, they will also be able to reflect on work they undertook in previous years,
which will be held in our online datastore.

Secondly, we have launched our package of schools materials for schools in the wider area. The
package was developed by Steve Savage, the biologist who worked on Railway Land Live! and
many of our earlier educational visits. Steve’s great knowledge of the site and passion for providing
broad, flexible learning opportunities really shine through. The package is designed so that schools
can mix and match different modules and tailor visits very much to their own objectives, and elements
such as ID sheets that have been designed specifically for the flora and fauna found here provide a
very high quality of learning materials.

At the end of March our most recent round of work with the Nature Rangers group of learning
disabled adults came to an end. Since losing our funding from East Sussex County Council, this
work has been funded from the Trust’s reserves and from generous donations from members and
supporters. We had hoped to secure further funding from elsewhere to carry this work on and are
still waiting to hear from several funding bodies about bids we have submitted. It was obviously very
sad for us to see this particular piece of work come to an end. However, we have arrangements
in place to continue our work with learning disabled adults in the Autumn and, in partnership with
Culture Shift, a Community Interest Company, will be providing short environmentally inspired art
courses for learning disabled adults and their carers.

Helen Meade

Our Membership Scheme

We are relaunching our membership scheme! Having reviewed its structure we decided that we
needed to make our offer to existing members a bit clearer and to try to attract new members to the
Trust. So now members will be entitled to:

. A welcome pack containing various Railway Land goodies.

. Members only events —walks, talks and social activities, 2 for adults and 2 for families each
year.

. Newsletters and updates about forthcoming events.

We have decided upon a range of membership categories, namely individual, household, junior and
unwaged, with reduced rates for payment by standing order as this greatly helps with admin at this
end.

So it is time to renew membership!

A hard copy of the membership form is attached or you can sign up online at www.railwaylandproject.
org/membership

For those members who already pay by standing order, the rate will remain the same.
Helen Meade 14



Membership Renewal / Application

Forename:.........ccocoiviiiiiiiieee SUM@ME. ...t
Fa e (6 £ TSP PPPPPTPRRTPT
TOWN: .o Post Code:.......ooovviiiiiiiiiiiiie,

EMAILL..cc e

| wish to become a member / renew my membership of the Railway Land Wildlife Trust

Category of membership (please tick) Adult..... Youth.... Household.... Unwaged....

Category Cost per year — cash / cheque | Cost per year —standing order
Adult £25 £20

Youth (under 18) £12 £10

Household — 2 or more people |£35 £30

living at the same address

Unwaged £20 £15

Donation towards RLWT funds £........................

I would like to receive newsletters (please tick) by post.... email....

note: receiving newsletters by email frees up £1.20 of your subscription for other RLWT projects and ser-
vices

| understand that the information | have provided above will be retained for membership records only; held
securely and only processed in accordance with the Data Protection Act 1998

Gift Aid declaration — please tick ONE of the following
Please treat

0 the enclosed gift as a Gift Aid donation OR
0 all gifts of money that | make today and in the future as Gift Aid donations OR

0 please do NOT claim Gift Aid on this donation

You must pay an amount of Income Tax and/or capital Gains Tax for the year (6 April one year to 5 April the
next) that is at least equal to the amount of tax that RLWT will reclaim on your gift.
Please notify RLWT in due course if you

1. Want to cancel this declaration
2. Change your name or home address or
3. No longer pay sufficient tax on your income or capital gains

Tax claimed by the Charity - the charity will reclaim 25p of tax on every £1 you give on
or after 2008
If you pay Income Tax at the higher rate, you must include all your gift Aid donations on
your Self assessment tax return if you want to receive the additional tax relief due to you
Please return this form to:
Membership RLWT, Linklater Pavilion, Railway Lane, Lewes, BN72FG
Tel: 01273-477101 - email: coordinator@railwaylandproject.org
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New Standing Order and Gift Aid Instruction

Please complete the mandate form below and send to your bank: please send a copy to: Helen Meade
Membership RLWT, Linklater Pavilion, Railway Lane, Lewes BN7 2FG or email a copy to coordina-

tor@railwaylandproject.org

To Name: Bank
Please set up the following Standing Order and debit my /our account accordingly.

1. Account details

Account name: Account number

Address of branch of bank: Sort code

2. Payee Details

Name of organisation you are paying: RAILWAY LAND WILDLIFE TRUST
Sort code: 60 -13-09

Account number: 41513096

Payment reference — Your name (please print clearly):

3. About the payment
How often the payments are to be made: Eearly Amount details :

Date of first payment:
(Please allow at least15 working days for bank to process your application)

Choose one of the following two options:
1. Until further notice (payments will be made until you cancel this instruction)

2. Date of final payment

4, Confirmation
Customer signature(s): Date:
to contact the Railway Land Wildlife Trust & for access to past newsletters go to
Programme Coordinator www.railwaylandproject.org
Helen Meade and click on ‘About’ / Newsletters
Email: coordinator@railwaylandproject.org _ _Editor: I':’at Rigg .
(Helen also deals with bookings & membership) contact via :info@railwaylandproject.org
RLWT photos ©ORLWT unless attributed
Linklater Pavilion )
Railway Lane, Lewes BN72FG Newsletter published by
Tel: 01273-477101 Registered Charity No 800655
(answerphone only) Registered Company No: 02313579
to contact Lewes District Council Ranger www.railwaylandproject.org
Thyone Outram to access live webcams
Tel: 01273-471600 www.railwaylandlive.or
Email: Thyone.Outram@lewes.gov.uk printed by Elephant Print, Barcombe

www.elephantprint.co.uk
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